Statement to the National Curriculum Board from the consultation on the18th October regarding the Initial Advice to the national curriculum in English. 
The four peak language and literacy teacher associations and the Australian Academy of the Humanities thank the National Curriculum Board for the opportunity to participate in the consultations regarding the Initial Advice to the national curriculum in English.  We appreciate the time provided for representative voices to be heard. The achievement of a strong sense of collaboration between the five bodies and with the National Curriculum Board is a credit to the genuine nature of the consultation and the quality of the Initial Advice paper developed by Professor Peter Freebody. 
We achieved broad agreement on the Initial Advice and are particularly supportive of: 
· the three elements and their inter-relatedness as the basis of a K-12 continuum in English
· the emphasis on Australian literature (in its Indigenous and multicultural richness) and its relation to world literature

· the attention to equity, excellence and diversity

· the need for the curriculum to emphasise depth of learning over breadth. 
We also agree that English as a discipline does not carry full responsibility of literacy teaching and learning in other disciplines.  
Our suggestions for developing the Initial Advice include the foregrounding of the definition of English as a discipline and a stronger focus on the relationship between the English curriculum and students.  In addition diagrammatic representations could clarify the way that the three elements interrelate and support the notion of learning as recursive, continuous and cumulative. 
Our recommendations to the National Curriculum Board include: 
· continuing to seek advice regarding a literacy continuum, whether separate or embedded
· seeking advice on ways to support English as an additional language/dialect learners

· ensuring writing groups are selected from a range of jurisdictions/states/sectors
· clarifying the support required for the writers in the other disciplines (History, Mathematics and Science) to embed the literacy demands of their learning area, in their documents.  

In considering the English curriculum we also agreed on additional implications, for which we seek the Board’s support: 
· a common starting age of school across the states and territories, as this has implications for how the curriculum is written and staged    

· that the NAPLAN reflect the richness and language of the English curriculum 

· that professional learning for the implementation of the new curriculum be sufficiently resourced. 
We are confident that the Initial Advice provides the scope for flexibility while ensuring improved standards for students and look forward to further engagement in the development of the English Curriculum.
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